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PUTNAM COUNTY
master gardener




Covered Dish Dinner

The group gathered together at the Cross of Grace Lutheran Church in Hurricane for the first meeting of 2015. Before the formal meeting started, nineteen members and guests in attendance were treated to a covered dish dinner. The food was very tasty and it was a great time of fellowship as well as an opportunity to meet four new Master Gardeners.

We celebrated member Robert Carter’s birthday with a delicious chocolate ice cream cake and then the group sang happy birthday to him. Bobby, our Vice President, is one of the hardest working Master Gardeners you will ever have a chance to meet and this was one way to show appreciation for him.
Gift Exchange
Members had the opportunity to bring a gift for exchange at the meeting. Helen Yater got a decorated toilet plunger for her prize! Feeling sorry for her (although she really didn’t mind getting the celebrated booby prize that has been passed about for several years), she was given the opportunity to draw for another gift.  Her new prize was an electronic mole remover kit.  Some people have all the luck!

Plant Sex

Steve Beckelhimer, a Master Gardener and a biologist, gave a most informative slide show about “Sexuality in the Plant Kingdom.”  Some plants have a rather complex method of reproduction – having both sexual and asexual phases. For example, mosses have a green part that makes food via photosynthesis and produce sperm and eggs by sexual means; but they also have a brown part that produce spores, an asexual process.
He showed video clips of the ingenious way that some plants reproduce. Some emit pheromones that smell exactly like rotting flesh to attract blow flies who struggle to lay their eggs in what they think is a dead animal, but in fact they are engaged in pollination!
Treasurer’s report
The formal meeting was called to order by President Myra Simmons at 6:45 PM. 
The first order of business was the election of a new Treasurer. Bill Walker nominated Kathy Walker for the position and it was seconded by Roberta Farmer. No other nominations were offered, so the vote was taken and passed unanimously. 
Copies of the treasurers report was pass around. Bobby Carter mentioned that an audit should be made of the bank account records and Myra Simmons will see that the audit is performed.
Dues for 2015 were collected at the meeting by the new treasurer.
Secretary’s report
Bill Walker, secretary, had received three corrections to the minutes from the last meeting. These corrections were discussed and it was explained that the changes would be made to the past minutes before being archived on the web page since the new minutes will soon be posted. Kathy Walker made a motion to accept the changes as discussed, it was seconded by Kathy Talley, and the motion passed.
Old Business
A motion was made to increase the budget for the club’s wreath class (that is held every year near Christmas) from $200 to $275. Dawn Long reported that the class spent $256 in materials and netted $236 in profit. The attendance was down because of the cold, rainy weather. Although the class did not create a large intake of funds, it did provide an opportunity to introduce new people to our club, provided a way for kids to get involved, and was a lot of fun.  Helen Yater moved that the increase in the budget be approved, Kathy Walker seconded, and the motion passed.

Further discussion on the wreath class included the need to use bigger paddle wire and the possibility of buying materials at Guhls in Ohio at better prices.  
New Business

Myra Simmons and Dawn Long announced their resignation as the chairpersons of the West Teays High Tunnel Project. Gene Duncan volunteered to be the new chairperson and Igor Chappel will be contacted to see if he will be a co-chair for that facility. Nadine Perry mentioned the need to get more involvement by the teachers at West Teays and the need for a strong effort to train them. 

The Home and Garden Show will be March 13th, 14th and 15th this year. It is an outlet to show what our organization is all about and the projects we have ongoing. We will have three tables on which to set up our displays and to sell our Garden Planter Cards again this year.  Attending this show is a great way to meet Master Gardeners from other counties, to get educational hours toward recertification (there will be several educational classes) as well as volunteer hours if one helps out. Setup will begin on the Thursday before the event and take down will start on Sunday after closing. Chuck Talbot will be a speaker again this year. If you want to participate, get in touch with Myra Simmons. You will need a Master Gardener’s ID badge which will get you in for free. 
Dawn Long showed the group the pin board that has a number of the proposed pewter pins that can be awarded to Master Gardeners who have attained certain landmarks in the organization. For example there are pins for 5, 10, 15 years and beyond of service. There is a gavel pin if you have served as a president of a MG organization. Other pins are available based on service hours. This program was initiated at the State Master Gardeners level but each individual Master Gardner’s organizations will have to pay the cost. There was much discussion among the group concerning the amount of money that our organization may have to pay. However, there is no doubt that the service provided by various individuals in our organization deserves this recognition. 
A motion was made by Bill Walker to have the Executive Committee to review and decide how our organization should deal with this issue. Kathy Moore seconded the motion and it passed. President Myra Simmons will get this committee together to decide on a course of action and report back to the members, probably by e-mail.

Volunteers are needed to help in planting flowers around the Valley Park flag pole. Contact Myra Simmons if you are willing to help. 

The State Master Gardener’s Conference at Pipesteam State Park will be held on March 27th through the 29th this year. Because it is off-season, the cost of a room is only $58. There will be entertainment, a restaurant show case, and a farmer’s market in addition to regular meetings.  The actual agenda of events will be issued on their website within a few weeks.

The 2015 International Manager’s Conference will be held at Council Bluff, Iowa, at the Mid American Center on September 22nd  through the 25th. 

Chuch Talbot was given the floor:

1. Sarah Campbell’s mother recently passed away and a sympathy card was circulated for signatures. 

2. Planting calendars for 2015 are available and some were provided for attendees to take home.

3. 70 fruit trees were ordered for the fruit tree sale. Call Sarah Campbell at 304-586-0217 if you want one or more trees.  This year, they will have protective wrappers on them. These are really nice fruit trees!
4. 23 people signed up for new Master Gardener’s classes and 18 finished. Chuck passed out the graduation certificates to those new Master Gardener’s that were present at the meeting.

5. Planting at the high tunnels will begin in February. Some schools need a lot of support for this effort while others, like the staff at George Washington Elementary in Eleanor, need minimal guidance. GW has a new Learning Lab building behind their High Tunnel where up to 10 students at a time can attend classes on gardening.  

6. The Smith-Lever Honors Group invited the extension agents to discuss school gardening efforts last September. They are impressed by our programs and are convinced it is a great program for the elementary school kids to get involved in. Food security is the new topic with more effort in this area coming down the road. 
7. Chuck said his goal is to have some kind of school garden in all elementary schools in Putnam County. This is important for the future of gardening and farming in this area, and the kids seem to be excited about it as well.

8. The Department of Agriculture has money available for school garden grants -- $8000 per grant. 

9. The School Board Meeting in Flatwoods proposed a scholarship fund for teachers with the aim of having at least one teacher in each school knowledgeable in all aspects of getting from the garden to the lunch table. This should include a free pass for the Master Gardener’s classes – about $100. It was suggested that the School Board should approve the MG classes for teacher in-service training. 
10. Working on new lyrics for “Let it Grow.”
11. As an outcome of the Food Safety program, the soils in the High Tunnels were tested and Confidence Elementary tested over the limit for Arsenic. Immediately all harvesting of produce was ceased at that location. It was determined that the timbers used to make the raised beds was re-used from the old Confidence School.  At one time arsenic compounds were used to treat wood to make them resistant to bugs. All new beds will have to be built and soil will have to be replaced. The good news is that the school staff is still excited about the project and will continue it once the fixes are in place.
12. Scott Byars, the Americore volunteer assigned to help the schools with the garden projects, has moved to a new job with the 4-H organization in Cabell County. Meanwhile, Master Gardeners Bill Walker and Kathy Talley have shown interest in the position. It is being considered that both of these Master Gardeners will get involved: Kathy with the Food Safety aspects and Bill with the Production and Harvest aspects.
Bobby Carter reported that several pallets of coconut fibers have been delivered to Confidence, GW, and West Teays high tunnels; pallets for Hometown will be delivered soon.  Gritt’s Greenhouse in Midway makes these hydroponic coconut fibers available for our use after they have finished with their tomato crops. This is a time-limited offer; if we do not take them quickly, they are given to local farmers to dump on their farmlands. This soil is great for the high tunnels because it is saturated with nutrients. To buy them would cost about $25 per cubic foot. We get hundreds of cubic feet for free.

Bobby also reported on the continuing feline problem at West Teays. When the coconut fibers were delivered there, several cats were in the high tunnel. They had made a hole in the back of the high tunnel to get in. There is a fence all around the high tunnel but the cats can get under it. Several bags of coconut fiber were stacked up along the fence to try to deter the cats from getting in. Two of our Master Gardeners live in this area and report that these cats have become a nuisance in the neighborhood. There is an effort to catch and neuter them.

Dawn Long mentioned that the West Teays High Tunnel Project may be a good candidate for the Master Gardener Project of the Year award. The project has yielded 500 lbs. of produce and involved 25 Master Gardeners for a total of 600 hours of service.

Nadine Perry and Chuck Talbot attended the State Board Meeting.  Jennifer Williams, Director of WVU Extension Agriculture and Natural Resources and Brent Clark, Director of Development for WVU Extension explained the three funds administered by WVU Extension and Davis College.  Suggestions were made about consolidating the funds and the Finance Committee will study and make a recommendation at the state conference.
The Education Committee met and discussed the advanced certification program for Master Gardeners.   Integrated Pest Management (IPM) has been chosen as the pilot program. Possibly Bill and Austin Walker’s “Beneficial Nematode” project should be written up and presented? Another future advanced certification programs might be Plant Propagation and Landscaping.
Next Meeting
The next meeting will be held on April 6, 2014, 4:00 PM, at the Cross of Grace Lutheran Church.
At 8:02 PM, the meeting was adjourned.

